


C H R I S T M A S . 1950 

F O R M A L - D E C E M B E R 15TH 

W E A L L PARTY ! 



M E R R Y C H R I S T M A S 

FOR T H E K I D D I E S -
1950 

F R O M THE F R A T E R N I T I E S 



Officers 
President Ann Catts 
Vice-President Mary Lou Kocher 
Secy.-Treas. Arlene McGee 

C A N T E R B U R Y C L U B 

The Canterbury Club is an organization of were invited to attend the School of Religion for 
Episcopal students. This year has been one of th Diocese of Delaware. Communion was held 
steady growth both in purpose and membership. every Wednesday morning and the corporate 

The programs have been interesting and diversi- communions and breakfasts were very well at-
fied. Visiting clergy as well as faculty members tended. In November the second annual banquet 
have participated in many meetings. Students w a s h e l d i n ° l d C o l l e 9 e -

Officers 
President James Short 
Vice-President Bill Hearn 
Rec. Secretary Dorothy Keon 
Corres. Secretary Barbara Borda 
Treasurer Gene Wooten 

A L I S O N A S S O C I A T E S 

The Alison Associates is the organization on 
campus of Presbyterian students. The purpose is 
to study Presbyterian beliefs and doctrines and to 
strengthen the student's contact with the church. 

This year, the club, which meets every other 
Tuesday night, brought in a series of guest 

speakers. Other meetings consisted of religious 
movies, discussions on pertinent topics, and mis-
sionary meetings. 

The social activities have included Hallowe'en, 
Christmas, and other parties; skating get-togethers, 
square dances; and the annual spring picnic. 



Officers 
President Mary Beth Williams 
Vice-President John Kinniken 
Secretary Rae Priestly 
Treasurer Charles Van Meter 

W E S L E Y C L U B 

The Wesley Club is the organization for Metho-
dist students and their friends. It seeks to provide 
the student with a program designed to increase 
his understanding of Christian faith, develop wor-
shipful attitudes, provide a. fellowship of like-
minded persons, offer creative recreation, and lead 
students to commitment of the whole life to a 
Christ-like way. 

Some of the Club's programs and activities in-
clude an annual Christmas play and party, a 
spring banquet, and several seasonal parties. 
Weekly programs include guest speakers, reli-
gious movies, and discussions of problems espe-
cially important to Christian students. 

H I L L E L C O U N S E L O R S H I P 

The Hillel Counselorship represents the Jewish 
community within the college community. Its pro-
gram, which is under professional direction for the 
guidance of Jewish students, is rounded out to 
provide cultural and social as well as educational 
and academic development. Its aim is to prepare 

Jewish youth for participation in Jewish life. 
Hillel, as the Jewish college community, is, there-

fore, a volunteer organzation open to all—for the 
benefit of the college community, the American 
community, and Judaism as a whole. 

Officers 
President Neal J. Rothman 
Vice-President Judith Feinberg 
Secretary Sarah Bluestone 
Treasurer George Chamlin 



The Council members are as 
follows: Alison Associates, Ralph 
Jones, Robert Cleve; Canterbury 
Club, G. Emmett C. Kauffman, 
James M. F. Short; Friends Fellow-
ship, Mary Russell, Barbara Battin; 
Hillel Foundation, Sarah Blue-
stone, Secretary, Theodore Lands-
man; Inter-Varsity Christian Fel-
lowship, John J. Stoudt, James H. 
Cook; Newman Club, Edward 
Olowinski, John Halloran, Chair-
man; Wesley Club, Harry Raw-
strom, Earl Tull, Co-Chairman. 

U N I V E R S I T Y R E L I G I O U S C O U N C I L 

Pictured above is the University Religious. Council. The 
purpose of this Council is to facilitate cooperation among its 
member groups where such cooperation will promote the maxi-
mum effectiveness of each group and the interests of the Uni-
versity as a whole. John Halloran, Earl Tull, Sarah Bluestone, 
and Mr. Herbert Finch are the officers of the Council. 

Chairman Donald Vansant 
Vice-Chairman Richard Mattis 
Secy.-Treas. Ruth Anne Webb 

The Friends Fellowship, pictured below, is a comparatively 
new organization on campus. The members are University 
Friends and other interested persons who meet together every 
other Tuesday to increase their understanding of testimonies 
and practices of Friends. Through an exchange of ideas, the 
group met under the guidance of Dr. Mary Russell and occa-
sionally Wilmington Friends joined in. Activities have included 
a group supper, Freshman Party, vespers, and attendance at 
Wilmington Meeting. 

F R I E N D S F E L L O W S H I P 



Officers 
President Bill Fletcher 
Vice-President Ben Hatch 
Secretary Barbara Oehlers 
Treasurer James Cook 

I N T E R - V A R S I T Y C H R I S T I A N F E L L O W S H I P 

The Delaware Inter-Varsity Christian Fellowship 
is an inter-denominational international organiza-
tion of Christian college students. It is one of the 
many chapters of the international organization 

whose student movement is located on campuses 
of colleges in fifteen different nations. 

The emphasis of the Inter-Varsity Christian Fel-
lowship is aimed to help the student spiritually. 

N E W M A N C L U B 

The mantle of the illustrious Cardinal Newman 
reaches the University of Delaware campus 
through the religious club for Catholic students 
which bears his name. The purpose is threefold: 
religious, intellectual, and social. The club is under 
the direction of the officers, the executive commit-
tee, and a faculty advisor, Mr. Edward Olowinski. 

In addition to regular weekly meetings, which 

alternate between religious discussion and com-
bined business and social gatherings, the club 
sponsors the Harvest Hop, two Communion break-
fasts, a mission, two picnics, and was represented 
in intramural sports in both girls' and boys' basket-
ball. The club's Christmas and St. Patrick's Day 
gatherings are campus events. 

Officers 
President John Brady 
Vice-President John DeGasperis 
Rec. Secretary Ellen McQuaid 
Corres. Secretary Joan Leahy 
Treasurer Joseph Kwiatkowski 







T H E M U S I C D E P A R T M E N T 

Music classes, the A Cappella Choir, the Uni-
versity Band, the newly formed Men's Chorus, the 
Brass Sextet and the Music Club are all activities 
sponsored by the Music Department which has 
been extremely active this season. 

One of the highlights of the year was the Second 
Annual Contemporary Music Festival on December 
2 which featured distinguished guest composers. 
Th Delaware Philharmonic Symphony Orchestra 
under the direction of lay Blackton, and the A Cap-

pella Choir, directed by Mr. Marvin Fennema, per-
formed the works of these composers. 

For the annual Christmas presentation, the 
Christmas portion of Handel's "Messiah" was per-
formed by the A Cappella Choir and the Wilming-
ton Symphonette. In addition to these activities, the 
concerts of the band, A Cappella Choir, and Men's 
Chorus both on campus and on tour throughout the 
state have brought music not only to the University 
campus but also to the people of Delaware. 

M U S I C C L U B 

The Music Club was organized in November, 
1949, with the twofold purpose of providing an 
opportunity for those interested in music to meet 
together and of promoting more musical activities 
on the campus. Highlights for 1950-51 included: 

Atsuko Fennema, soprano; Woodwin Quintet from 
West Chester State Teachers' College; and an 
"Open House" for high school students interested in 
music. 

Officers 
President 

Robert Maull 
Vice-President 

Helen Louise Macklin 
Secretary-Historian 

Nancy Newton 
Treasurer 

Margaret Paff 
Faculty Advisor 

Mildred Gaddis 



T H E U N I V E R S I T Y 
O F 

D E L A W A R E B A N D 

J. R. KING, Director 

The University band offers all students who play band in-
struments an excellent opportunity to play and perform the 
finest in band music, and during football season to learn the 
intricacies of marching band formations. 

In 1950 the band experienced its best marching season 
since its organization five years ago, and is looking forward 
to a concert season as successful as that in the winter and 
spring of 1950 in spite of being limited to two to three 50 minute 
rehearsals a week. 

Under the direction of Professor J. Robert King, the organiza-
tion has grown from a membership of about 25 in 1946 to its 
present strength of 60. All students of the University are eligible 
to join, and at the present time band members are majoring 
in fields ranging from engineering to home economics as well 
as music. 

The band appears at many functions. During the football 
season it performs for all the football games, including all of 
the "away" games, which included trips to Lehigh, Muhlen-
berg, and Temple this year. In addition the band plays for 
many of the pep fests, participates in several parades in the 
town of Newark, and plays at several of the basketball games. 

As a concert band, the group presents several concerts "on 
campus"—highlighted by the two outdoor concerts on the 
Library steps on Sunday afternoons in May. Each year the 
group also makes an all-day concert tour of Delaware pre-
senting three concerts at various high schools in the state. In 
its last appearance of the school year, the band provides the 
music for the Commencement Exercises in June. 

At various times during the year, brass and woodwind 
ensembles composed of band members present concerts in 
Mitchell Hall or in Brown Hall Lounge. 

In recognition of service in the band, a special service award 
is presented to all band members who have served at least 
three years with the band. Approximately 40 will have re-
ceived this award bv June, 1951. 

Piccolos and Flutes 
Madolyn Brown 
Mary Lou Phillips 
lanet Porter 
Robert Wynn 

Oboes 
Roy Soukup 
Dorothy Warren 

Bassoon 
Leonard Whann 

E-Flat Clarinet 
Jane Buck 

B-Flat Clarinets 
James Baker 
Joseph Brown 
Daisy Coffin 
Robert Harris 
Joanne Kowalewski 
Alex Le Pera 
Robert Maull 
Arthur Rickel 
Jules Schwartz 
Joel Seres 
James Short 

Bass Clarinet 
Barbara Bowers 

Alto Saxophones 
Wilhelmina Griffin 
Wayne Kirklin 
Robert Waples 

Tenor Saxophones 
Robert Harris 
George Hearne 

Trumpets and Comets 
Roger Adams 
George Alderman 
Lancy Boyce 
Anthony Donofrio 
Clyde Greer 
Herbert Keene 
John Loose 
Robert Monaghan 
George Nagy 
Theodore Sandstrom 
Barry Seidel 
Jay Steinover 
Walter Williams 

French Horns 
Barbara Bowers 
Herbert Keene. 
Lorin Krusberg 
Doris Major 

Baritones 
George Gronde 
Thomas Sanderson 
Stephen Johnson 

Trombones 
Gleason Frye 
Douglas Haller 
Russell Hanna 
David Hoyer 
George Latham 
Charles Rodriguez 

Bass 
Donald Clark 
P. L. McWharter 
George Rothrock 
Fred Weaver 

Piano Soloist 
Mary Ann Biter 

Snare Drums 
James Lewis 
Orion Schupp 
Marjorie Snyder 

Bass Drum 
James Burri 

Tympani 
Francis Green 

Cymbals (marching) 
Roy Soukup 
Leonard Whann 

Glockenspiel 
Grace Bossard 
Jane Alice Garrison 
Nancy Newton 

Majorettes 
Nancy Brooks 
Anne Appleford (asst.) 

Librarian 
Roy Soukup 

Manager 
Robert Maull 

Roster—Season 1950-1951 



T H E A C A P P E L L A C H O I R 
Director: Mr. Marvin R. Fennema 

Accompanists: Miss Mildred Gaddis and Mrs. Jane Lee 

First Row: Mary Lou Matthes, Mary Lou Wetzel, Helen Macklin, Jane Banks, Jane Wood, Mary Lou Bowen, Elizabeth Dawson, 
Janet Smith, Christine Walton, Patricia Phillips, Anne Beyerlein. Second Row: Kate Leibrick, Morma Hamstead, Marie 
Hudson, Nancy Newton, Carolyn Clift, Esther Fouracre, Florence Twiford, Jane Brennan, Margaret Paff, Dorothy Locke. 
B a r b a r a Murray. Third Row: Ruby Fisk, G r a c e Bossard, Ann-Marie Dumas, Jeanne von Uffel, Maida Frye, Jean Thomas, 
Jane Good, Virginia Loomis, Janice Merrick, Jeannette Taylor. Fourth Row: Bill Harkins, David Allen, Herbert Keene, 
Margaret Woodward, Dorothy Fry, B a r b a r a Bowers, Martha Walker, William Pogue, Tom Clements, Francis Greene. 
Fifth Row: Parke Perine, Harry Riblett, David Riblett, Ralph Spotts, Robert Carey, Gilbert McCurdy, Fred Weaver , Gleason 
Frye. Sixth Row: Glenn McKibben, David Marvil, Francis G a u s e , Bob Fisher, George Conner, Edwin Phillips, Jack Wiberg. 
Absent from picture: Norman Harberger, Jack Dunn, Vernon Lemex. 

Membership in the A Cappel la 
choir is on a very competitive basis 
a g a i n this year . The result is a 
group of sixty undergraduate stu-
dents c a p a b l e of performing some 
of the finest in choral music—both 
sacred and secular. 

The choir participated in the 
"Mess iah, " the Contemporary Music 
Festival, and several other music 
department activities as well as 
giving numerous shorter concerts 
and two full-length concerts at the 
University and at nearby schools 
and institutions. 

The event of the year, as eagerly 
anticipated by the choir members 
as by the audiences of the state who 
hear them, is the annual three-day 
concert tour of the choir to schools 
throughout Delaware in the spring. 

The choir, a long with all the 
other organizations of the music 
department is having one of its fin-
est seasons and is looking forward 
to an even more expanded schedule 
and program in the future. 



Officers 
President Robert H. George 
Vice-President 

Joanne Kowaliewski 
Secretary Jane L. Buck 
Treasurer Jane Straughn 
Publicity Director 

H. Clark MacWright, Jr. 
Faculty Advisor 

Herbert H. Finch 

A C T I V E Y O U N G R E P U B L I C A N C L U B 
In the past two years, this group of approxi-

mately a hundred men and women students has 
participated actively in the State Republican or-
ganization. There have been university A.Y.R. 
delegates at every meeting of the Board of Direc-
tors of the State Federation of Active Young Re-
publican Clubs. 

The states of New York, New Jersey, and Dela-
ware, which comprise the Eastern Regional Section 
of the National A.Y.R. Federation, held a regional 
convention in New York last December. The Uni-

versity of Delaware A.Y.R. had an active part in 
this important convention. 

The University A.Y.R. played a very active role 
in the Republican State Campaign of 1950. 

This political organization is authorized under 
the University's Committee on Organizatons. 
Herbert H. Finch, the faculty advisor, holds a 
prominent position in the state organization; he is 
the first Vice-President of the State Federation of 
Active Young Republican Clubs. 

T H E Y O U N G D E M O C R A T C L U B 
The Young Democrat Club consists of students 

on campus who are interested in the state Demo-
cratic organization. They have participated in con-

ventions, and have had an active part in the 
Democratic State Campaign of 1950. 

Officers 
President 

Maurice Hartnett 
Vice-President 

Ann W. Ferguson 
Secretary 

Kendall McDowell Cole 
Publicity 

Paul Ellis 
Faculty Advisor 

Dr. Paul Lanier 




